Dear Parents/Guardians,

St Joseph’s School and Nursery  ISI Inspection Report May 2012

Between the 6th – 9th March 2012 the Independent Schools Inspectorate visited St Joseph’s School and Nursery. The three inspectors (Mr Graham Nunn, Reporting Inspector; Mr John Connor, Team Inspector and Headmaster of an ISA School and Mr Chris Manville, Co-ordinating Inspector for Early Years) observed lessons, conducted formal interviews and examined samples of pupils’ work. The inspectors held discussions with senior members of staff and Trustees and analysed the responses of parents and pupils to pre-inspection questionnaires. Here is a summary of their findings and discussion about how the school intends to act on areas for improvement identified by the report. The full inspection report is available online on the ISI website http://www.isi.net/reports/ or through the link on St Joseph’s website. 

One thing which particularly stood out in the Inspection Report was how polite, well behaved and welcoming the children were. ‘The most positive feature of the school is the quality of the pupils’ personal development and the spiritual, moral, social and cultural development of the pupils. The quality reflects the happy, caring, respectful relationships and the strong sense of community in the school. The development of pupils’ self-knowledge, self-esteem, self-confidence and personal belief is central to their experience. Pupils are mature, courteous and caring. They are considerate of one another and show respect for their teachers through good manners and behaviour’.

The governance of the School was seen as an issue, as it was considered that their number was too few.  However, this is being addressed and we have already recruited a new Trustee, Vicki Henderson, (an ex pupil). The Trustees are actively seeking to recruit more suitable candidates.  The Trustees will also welcome parent applications to the board.

The Leadership and Management was discussed in the report and the inspection recognised that ‘Since January 2012 suitable strategies have been put in place to address many issues.’ We were glad that prior to the inspection, policies for monitoring, curriculum, assessment, special needs provision and striving for excellence in teaching and learning had been put in place and continue to be developed.  We are also improving the management structure and moving to a traditional system with a Head Teacher being appointed from September 2012.

The Inspectors recognised our many successes and the quality of the work that we do in school with your children. We were very pleased that much of our teaching was considered good. The inspectors recognised that, ‘Opportunities are offered to pupils to enable them to discuss their work in subjects such as art and English.  This has a good impact on enabling pupils’ self-confidence and oral communication…Pupils’ creative skills, which are good in subjects such as music, drama and art are similarly well promoted...Lessons are characterised by lively and enthusiastic teaching, appropriately set tasks and by the use of questioning techniques that challenge pupils’ thinking.’ The inspection highlighted that all of our children got a place in the Secondary School of their choice recently including many gaining scholarships for leading Independent Schools.

The Inspection Report confirmed that the provision offered in The Early Years Foundation Stage is very effective with ‘a good balance of child-initiated and adult-led activities, encourages independent, active learning.’ The approach to assessment records in the Early Years was considered to have “outstanding” elements and the ‘excellent links with the local authority impact positively on the overall provision.’ We are very proud of our achievements in the Nursery and Reception Class at St Joseph’s and we are very pleased that the Report has recognised what a wonderful job our highly trained and dedicated staff do to make our EYFS Provision so effective.

Obviously with any inspection report it is crucial that the findings from the inspection are directly linked to school improvement and we are committed to further enhancing your child’s experience in our fantastic school and Nursery.

Thank you to all the parents who were involved in the Inspection; your comments and suggestions were very useful to the Inspection Team. Thank you for your continued support.

Yours sincerely,

Mr Jinder Singh Boora
Acting Chair of Trustees

